

Free markets. Real solutions.

R STREET SHORTS NO. 95

October 2020

A CHILD'S RIGHT TO COUNSEL: JUVENILE PUBLIC DEFENDERS

Jesse Kelley

INTRODUCTION

uvenile public defenders represent youth charged with crimes through the juvenile court system. Each state has a process to provide access to counsel for allegedly delinquent youth who are unable to pay for a hired private defense attorney. Indigent defense provides juveniles with the constitutionally mandated access to counsel, even if they cannot afford it. Court-appointed lawyers who work on delinquency matters in the juvenile justice field can be labeled as juvenile public defenders, indigent criminal defense attorneys, or contract or "panel" attorneys. While often interchanged, the key difference is that public defenders are part of an organized, professional office while contract attorneys are independent practitioners and usually have their own private firm.

Enormous responsibility falls on each of these attorneys to diligently represent their young clients, but often these professionals are not adequately supported by the state. Supporting juvenile public defenders is necessary to ensure that justice and equitable outcomes are experienced by all young people in the juvenile court system. This policy study intends to highlight the many perils currently facing juvenile public defenders, how those disadvantages impact youth, what

obstacles COVID-19 added and what solutions states can undertake to ensure that young people facing delinquency have the best resources available.

BACKGROUND

The United States Supreme Court confirmed a juvenile's right to counsel via the Sixth Amendment to the Constitution. In 1963, *Gideon v. Wainwright* further declared that the defendant's right to counsel was assured in all criminal cases that might result in a term of imprisonment, including charges brought in both state and federal jurisdictions—regardless if the alleged crime was a felony or misdemeanor—and in *In re Gault (Gault)* this right was extended to juveniles in delinquency cases.¹

After the *Gault* decision, juvenile courts were required to include juvenile defense attorneys in the adjudication process for the first time. While the decision outlined right to counsel requirements, it did not address how these required shifts in juvenile court procedures would be financed. Costs, like hiring and training juvenile defense attorneys, can prove to be difficult for juvenile courts with limited resources. According to Georgetown Law School professor Wallace J. Mlyniec:

[J]uvenile indigent defense systems across the country are [...] [for the most part] chaotic, under-funded, disenfranchised, county-by-county hybrids of public defenders, appointed counsel, [and] contract attorneys, [supplemented by] the occasional law school clinical program or non-profit law center.²

This patch-work system of representation leads to many problems both for the attorney and for their client. While the *Gault* decision made substantial progress for juvenile access to counsel, moving forward steps must be taken to ensure that representation is comprehensive and equitable.

PROBLEMS FACING JUVENILE PUBLIC DEFENDERS

Many states, counties and municipalities have limited monetary resources to devote solely toward juvenile access to counsel; however, additional problems exist for juvenile public defenders. Specifically, lawyers in the juvenile system are notoriously overworked and underpaid and many lawyers who undertake work in the juvenile court system need additional training to be successful advocates.

Willingness and Overwork

The Bureau of Justice Statistics reviewed the caseloads of local public defenders' offices and found that in 2007 about

73 percent of county-based public defender offices exceeded the maximum recommended limit of cases received per attorney.³ Sadly, the report highlighted that "children represented by overworked attorneys receive the clear impression that their attorneys do not care about them and are not going to make any effort on their behalf." Over the last decade, high numbers of cases have not declined nor have conditions improved for overburdened public defenders and their clients.⁵

While a willingness to undertake the work of indigent defense is ostensible, simple economic principles reveal that low wages make this an untenable pursuit. And, if lower wages persist and state budgets do not include enough funds for raises and to hire additional staff, there will continue to be a shortage across the country. As of 2018, lawyers who defend indigent clients had an annual income of about \$47,500 in their first year out of law school; that amount increases to about \$64,000 over five years. However, many of these same attorneys have significant student loan debt. Indeed, the average law school graduate leaves school with \$100,000 of debt. It would be difficult for almost anyone in this situation to continue to pursue a career as a public defender instead of working in a higher-paying, private firm.

For those who are willing to accept low wages and provide indigent juveniles with access to quality counsel, high caseloads can quickly cause fatigue. According to a report from the Justice Policy Institute, "national standards recommend that public defenders handle no more than 150 felony, 400 misdemeanor, 200 juvenile, 200 mental health, or 25 appeals per year." However, only 21 percent of state-based public defender offices and 27 percent of county-based public defender offices have enough attorneys to handle their caseloads. 10

Of the types of indigent defenders, panel—or contract—attorneys are some of the most overburdened. These attorneys operate private practices but also accept indigent cases or cases that pose conflicts of interest for public defender's offices. In fact, juvenile cases in many states are often exclusively handled by these contract defense lawyers. Unfortunately, contract lawyers may not have experience nor interest in juvenile defense, which can have unintended consequences for a juvenile defendant's case.

The need to contract private attorneys may be due to the lack of a federal mandate which outlines how states should fund public defense. Exacerbating the problem, most public defender's offices rely on state funding, and in 19 states that funding responsibility shifts to the counties.¹²

For example, a review of cases in Los Angeles County found that juveniles who were represented by contract attorneys were more likely to be transferred to adult court to face their charges. Specifically, the study found that 25 percent of juvenile clients represented by contract attorneys were transferred, compared to 15 percent of clients represented by public defenders.¹³ The contracted lawyers closed cases almost twice as quickly as lawyers in the public defender's office, they filed fewer motions and conferred with experts less often.¹⁴ These results might be due to a lack of interest on the part of the contracted attorney, or they could be indicative of a lack of training, experience and expertise in juvenile law.

Experience and Expertise

As previously mentioned, low salaries for public defenders can make it difficult to retain attorneys which results in high turnover rates and fewer experienced attorneys. Further, despite its importance, many public defenders do not receive training, adequate continuing education or other forms of professional development. ¹⁵ According to the National Juvenile Defender Center (NJDC): "[A]n environment in which defenders have access to sufficient resources, including investigative and expert assistance, as well as specialized training, adequate and equitable compensation, and manageable caseloads" is ideal. ¹⁶

Additionally, COVID-19 has impacted a public defender's ability to interact with their clients and has altered the norms of representation. Normally, a public defender's job is 75 percent interactive: from visiting clients in jails and prisons to meeting with their families and with prosecutors on their behalf.¹⁷ While technology has attempted to fill the gaps caused by COVID-19 restrictions, the lack of experience negotiating representation via teleconference has created challenges. As Todd Oppenheim, a public defender in Baltimore, Maryland, described: "Asking public defenders to work remotely is like asking an NFL team to train in a swimming pool." ¹⁸

Thus, juvenile public defenders are simultaneously attempting to gain valuable experience in juvenile court—with little to no adequate training—while navigating new technologies that have limited the main function of their role: advocacy, human connection and intervention.

IMPACTS

Additional support is needed for juvenile public defenders to obtain necessary resources and build expertise, as these current deficiencies are negatively impacting youth within the criminal justice system. When lawyers are forced to navigate quickly from case to case, or have to rely solely on videoconferencing or telephone calls for communication, it is nearly impossible to dedicate the proper amount of time and consideration to each young person's case.

Time Versus Access to Counsel

Many young people accused of a crime do not receive timely access to legal representation. A 2013 report raised serious concerns that "the interests of many young people in juvenile court are significantly compromised, and that many children are literally left defenseless."

When a juvenile is assigned a public defender, high caseloads decrease the amount of time that the two can communicate. These large caseloads contribute to a "meet and plead" system that can result in grave incidents of attorney error and can end in unfavorable outcomes for the justice-involved young person. ²⁰ In a "meet and plead" situation, cases are resolved by entering a guilty plea during the initial court hearing, usually with minimal preparation by the defense and negligible conversation with the accused. Overburdened defense attorneys have made mistakes resulting in wrongful convictions or disproportionate sentences which ultimately distorts and endangers individuals' right to counsel. ²¹

Specific guidance from The American Bar Association requires that a defense attorney provide proper representation to their client, saying:

In every criminal matter, defense counsel should consider the individual circumstances of the case and of the client [...] such study should include discussion with the client and an analysis of relevant law, the prosecution's evidence, and potential dispositions and relevant collateral consequences.²²

However, as caseloads increase, meaningful time with each client decreases.

In 2016, the Texas Indigent Defense Commission (TIDC) undertook a legislatively mandated study to review the appropriate amount of time that should be spent per case to achieve reasonably effective representation for juveniles. Information about the amount of time spent on actual cases was provided by 17 private practice attorneys and 46 public defense attorneys representing six juvenile public defender offices across the state of Texas.²³ Ultimately, the TIDC developed a set of juvenile guidelines for the state of Texas as a tool to define the point at which caseloads become excessive. For misdemeanor offenses, the minimum recommended time was 598 minutes, while the recommended minimum for felony offenses ranged from 1,164 minutes to 4,154 minutes.²⁴

Right to Private Communications Curtailed Due to COVID-19

Juvenile public defenders first interact with their client in a courtroom setting—often for an initial appearance—and use that time to begin to work on the case. Due to COVID-19 concerns and precautions, one-on-one, in-person meetings

between an accused youth and their appointed defender are less likely to occur. While some courts are using video streaming services to continue to hold hearings, this change does affect an individual's right to counsel and in turn the right for that meeting to be private.

The basic principle underlying every attorney-client relationship is that communications are privileged, or confidential. This means that attorneys are not allowed to share their client's oral or written statements with anyone—including prosecutors, employers, friends or family members—without explicit consent from their client first. However, the new normal of working and giving legal advice via videoconference and other electronic means has introduced a new layer of risk to the privacy of client data and therefore to attorney-client privilege, too.

Attorneys have a duty not only to protect privileged information, but more broadly to "make reasonable efforts to prevent the inadvertent or unauthorized disclosure of, or unauthorized access to, information relating to the representation of a client." Attorneys should take steps to minimize the risk of accidental or unauthorized disclosure of confidential attorney-client conferences—regardless of what medium of communication is being used. As specifically related to videoconferencing, attorneys should understand and make use of the many privacy settings that are offered like password-protected meetings and settings that limit screen-sharing actions.

While some video conference providers allow users to record meetings, it is unwise to take advantage of this option. When meetings are recorded on these services they can be collected and stored by these third parties. In other words, video conferencing companies would have a permanent record of everything that was discussed during a privileged client meeting. In theory, that information could be subpoenaed, or the third party could simply decide to share it with others depending on their terms of service. For that reason alone, it is best practice to avoid recording attorney-client videoconferences through third-party applications.

Finally, videoconferencing technology could lead to inadequate representation. When a client and their attorney are not able to privately communicate through the course of a court proceeding, the accused youth may have questions that go unanswered or concerns that are never addressed. Meaningful and private counseling is a critical part of any judicial proceeding and without a mechanism to allow for constant deliberation between a juvenile and their attorney, there is no way to ensure the client has access to zealous representation.

SOLUTIONS

Primarily, juvenile public defenders need additional support, resources and training so that they can provide quality representation to their juvenile clients. Additionally, finding ways to divert young people away from the justice system before an arrest can allow more space and time for those clients who do need the resources offered by an indigent defender.

Additional Resources and Training

Additional resources are needed to maintain caseloads at a reasonable level for judicial officers, attorneys and probation officers. Both probation officers and defense attorneys have expressed a need for more resources to enable them to implement court-ordered dispositions and case plans, including accessing services in the community for the youth they work with.27

For example, the Committee for Public Counsel Services (CPCS) in Massachusetts created a training and certification model for juvenile public defenders. Many juvenile justice advocates and defenders point to CPCS as a leader in juvenile defense due to the standards placed on lawyers, the training requirements and the approaches taken with young people.28 The process for certifying and training lawyers who work with juveniles in Massachusetts is one of the most strenuous in the country. The state is also unusual in that it requires lawyers to get experience in adult criminal court before they are permitted to work with juveniles.29

Since 2011, private attorneys in Massachusetts must have at least a year of criminal defense practice and undergo eight hours of training before they can be appointed to represent juveniles. For public defenders to be hired as CPCS staff, the requirement is three years. As other jurisdictions look to support juvenile public defenders, this Massachusetts model could be a helpful guideline to establish best practices for training attorneys to work with justice-involved youth.

Pre-arrest Diversion Programs for Youth

Every year, more than a million young people are arrested in the United States, and the vast majority—95 percent—of those arrests are for non-violent offenses.³⁰ Many of these justice-involved youth are not prosecuted because the charged offense was so trivial. However, a juvenile record originates as soon as a young person is arrested. Even if there is no formal case adjudication, the arrest record can be problematic for a young person for years to come.31

In addition to the creation of a harmful arrest record, detaining a juvenile during a pandemic can lead to an increased risk of contracting COVID-19 inside of a secure facility. Since the onset of the virus, outbreaks have been reported in juvenile detention facilities in 35 states, the District of Columbia and

Puerto Rico.³² Therefore, decreasing the risk of exposure to COVID-19 would require reducing the number of incarcerated young people.

Currently, about 70 percent of youth housed in detention facilities are there for non-violent offenses.33 Providing options other than arrest can keep young people record-free and reduce juvenile public defender caseloads. And, because of the high number of non-violent juvenile offenders, there is negligible threat to public safety. One possible solution is the creation of pre-arrest diversion programs, which help keep young people out of the justice system and in their communities.

For example, Miami-Dade County, Florida instituted a civil citation program that enabled officers to cite youth for minor offenses rather than arrest them.34 Instead of being processed through juvenile court, the program expects youth to perform community service. Furthermore, it provides the young person with individualized services like mental health and substance abuse treatment or vocational and educational support, as needed.35

Supporters of this type of citation program report finding that recidivism is lowered and that there are substantial savings tied to lowering the number of young people formally processed through juvenile court.³⁶ Part of that cost-benefit appears in favor of the juvenile public defender. As more youth are removed from the system in favor of pre-arrest diversion, public defenders would be free to spend a more appropriate amount of time counseling each client they are representing. In addition, pre-arrest diversion programs may help the juvenile justice system focus more on its primary goal of rehabilitation while reducing the burdens of overworked public defenders.

CONCLUSION

Young people who enter the justice system need sophisticated and dedicated counsel. For juvenile public defenders to be best equipped to serve their clients, they need additional resources. Solutions should include incorporating advocacy training and instituting pre-arrest diversion programs for youth.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Jesse Kelley oversees R Street's criminal justice and civil liberties policy implementation efforts across the United States at both the federal and state levels. Earlier in her career, she worked as a criminal defense attorney in Alabama, where she represented mostly indigent clients.

ENDNOTES

- 1. In re Gault, 387 U.S. 1, 87 S. CT, (1967). https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/
- 2. Wallace J. Mlyniec, "In re Gault at 40: The right to counsel in juvenile court: A promise unfulfilled," Crim. L. Bull 44 (2008), pp. 371-412. https://heinonline.org/HOL/ LandingPage?handle=hein.journals/cmlwbl44&div=33&id=&page=
- 3. Donald J. Farole, Jr. and Lynn Langton, "County-Based and Local Public Defender Offices, 2007," Bureau of Justice Statistics, Sept. 16, 2010. https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/clpdo07.pdf.
- 4. Ibid.
- 5. Connor Richards. "With cases increasing year after year, Utah County's public defenders are 'at full capacity,' association director says," Daily Herald, Dec. 2, 2019. https://www.heraldextra.com/news/local/govt-and-politics/with-casesincreasing-year-after-year-utah-county-s-public-defenders-are-at-full-capacity/ article_167a8392-b0f1-57a8-8b76-fe5a608b5feb.html.
- 6. National Association for Law Placement, "New Findings on Salaries for Public Interest Attorneys," Bulletin, September 2010. https://www.nalp.org/sept2010pubintsal.
- 7. Theodore Schoneman, "Overworked and Underpaid: America's Public Defender Crisis," Fordham Political Review, Sept. 19, 2018. http://fordhampoliticalreview.org/ overworked-and-underpaid-americas-public-defender-crisis
- 9. Kate Taylor, "System Overload: The Cost of Under-Resourcing Public Defense," Justice Policy Institute, July 2011. http://www.justicepolicy.org/uploads/justicepolicy/ documents/system_overload_final.pdf.
- 10. Ibid.
- 11 Ibid
- 12. Sarah Breitenbach, "Right to an Attorney? Not Always in Some States," The PEW Charitable Trusts, April 11, 2016, https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/ blogs/stateline/2016/04/11/right-to-an-attorney-not-always-in-some-states.
- 13. Rebecca Beitsch, "States Push Tougher Standards for Juvenile Public Defenders," The Pew Charitable Trusts, May 5, 2016. https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-andanalysis/blogs/stateline/2016/05/05/states-push-tougher-standards-for-juvenilepublic-defenders.
- 14. Ibid.
- 15. Taylor. http://www.justicepolicy.org/uploads/justicepolicy/documents/system_
- 16. Katy McCarthy, "An Overwhelmed System: A Day in the Life of a Juvenile Public Defender," Juvenile Justice Information Exchange, Dec. 6, 2013. https://jjie. org/2013/12/06/in-california-a-day-in-the-life-of-a-juvenile-public-defender-and-
- 17. Chrissy Madjar, "75 Percent of My Job is In-Person, But I Can Barely See My Clients," The Marshall Project, April 17, 2020. https://www.themarshallproject. org/2020/04/17/how-do-i-defend-people-now.
- 18. Todd Oppenheim, "What it's like to be a public defender right now," Slate, March 30, 2020, https://slate.com/news-and-politics/2020/03/baltimore-public-defenderduring-coronavirus.html
- 19. Taylor Walker, "A Close Look at Juvenile Defense," Witness LA, Dec. 9, 2013. https://witnessla.com/la-county-dcfs-workers-strike-a-close-look-at-juvenile-public- $\underline{defense\text{-}the\text{-}challenge\text{-}of\text{-}healing\text{-}traumatized\text{-}kids\text{-}and\text{-}interrogation\text{-}techniques\text{-}}$
- 20. "Memorandum of Decision, Joseph Jerome Wilbur v. City of Mount Vernon," D.C. of Washington at Seattle, Docket No. C11-1100RSL, Dec. 4, 2013. https://www.opd. wa.gov/documents/0181-2013 WilburDecision.pdf
- 21. Emily M. West. "Court Findings of Ineffective Assistance of Counsel Claims in Postconviction Appeals Among the First 255 DNA Exoneration Cases," Innocence Project, September 2010. https://www.innocenceproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/05/ Innocence Project IAC Report.pdf
- 22. "Standard 4-6.1: Duty to Explore Disposition Without Trial," Criminal Justice Standards for the Defense Function, The American Bar Association, (2015). https://www. americanbar.org/groups/criminal_justice/standards/DefenseFunctionFourthEdition

- 23. "Juvenile Addendum: Guidelines for Indigent Defense Caseloads," Texas Indigent Defense Commission and Public Policy Research Institute, December 2016. http:// www.tidc.texas.gov/media/50834/161214_wcl-juvenile.pdf.
- 24. Ibid.
- 25. "Rule 1.6: Confidentiality of Information," Model Rules of Professional Conduct, The American Bar Association, (2006). https://www.americanbar.org/groups/professional_responsibility/publications/model_rules_of_professional_conduct/rule_1_6_confidentiality of information.
- 26. See, e.g., "Zoom Terms of Service," Zoom, Aug. 20, 2020. https://zoom.us/terms; "Recording and Playback instructions," BlueJeans Support, Aug. 24, 2020. https:// support.bluejeans.com/s/article/Recording-and-Playback-instructions
- 27. See, e.g., Olivia Covington, "Public defender report underscores need for additional resources." The Indiana Lawyer. Aug. 19, 2020. https://www.theindianalawyer. $\underline{com/articles/public-defender-report-underscores-need-for-additional-resources};$ Stephen Bishop, "Juvenile Probation Officers Should Not Be Fixers, But Levers to Resources for Youth," Juvenile Justice Information Exchange, Feb. 20, 2019. https:// jjie.org/2019/02/20/juvenile-probation-officers-should-not-be-fixers-but-levers-toresources-for-youth.
- 28. Beitsch. https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/blogs/state- $\underline{\text{line}/2016/05/05/\text{states-push-tougher-standards-for-juvenile-public-defenders}}.$
- 30. Sarah Mimms et al., "2 Million Kids Are Arrested in the U.S. Every Year. Congress Is Trying to Change That," The Atlantic, May 2, 2014. https://www.theatlantic.com/ politics/archive/2014/05/2-million-kids-are-arrested-in-the-us-every-year-congressis-trying-to-change-that/450522.
- 31. Emily Haney-Caron, "Diversion Programs Can Help Keep Youth Out of 'The System' by Preventing Arrests," Juvenile Law Center, April 15, 2016. https://jlc.org/news/ diversion-programs-can-help-keep-youth-out-system-preventing-arrests.
- 32. Josh Rovner, "COVID-19 in Juvenile Facilities," The Sentencing Project, Sept. 4, 2020. https://www.sentencingproject.org/publications/covid-19-in-juvenile-facilities.
- 34. "Juvenile Civil Citation Program," Miami-Dade County, last accessed Sept. 30, 2020. https://www.miamidade.gov/global/service.page?Mduid_ service=ser1486136133522971.
- 36. Deirdre MacNab and Maura Smith, "Civil citations curb the school-to-prison pipeline," Orlando Sentinel, March 16, 2016. https://www.orlandosentinel.com/opinion ed-juvenile-prison-031616-20160315-storv.html.